At A Regular Meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors 

Held on Thursday, August 18, 2011 – 7:30 p.m., in the
General District Courtroom, Sussex Judicial Center 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT


T. Wayne Birdsong

Charlie E. Caple, Jr.

C. Eric Fly, Sr.


Wayne M. Harrell

Harris L. Parker

Rufus E. Tyler, Sr.
OTHERS PRESENT
Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator

George E. Morrison, III, Deputy County Administrator

Henry A. Thompson, Sr., County Attorney

Andre M. Greene, Director of Planning

W. Travis Luter, Building Official

Eddie T. Vick, Public Safety Coordinator

Deborah A. Davis, Assistant to County Administrator

Rhonda W. Whitby, Payroll Clerk

Richard Whitby, Animal Pound Attendant

Lyndia Person Ramsey, Commonwealth’s Attorney

Stella Lee-Givens, Administrative Assistant

Sandra Skinner, Administrative Assistant
Raymond R. Bell, Sheriff

Onnie L. Woodruff, Treasurer

William Jenkins, General Registrar

Item 1.  Call To Order/Determine Quorum

The August 18, 2011 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Parker; the Pledge Allegiance was recited by all; the Invocation was offered by Supervisor Harrell.
Chairman Parker introduced and welcomed Mr. Thomas E. Harris and his wife, Rebecca, to Sussex County.
Mr. Harris responded and stated that it is an honor and privilege to be here and that he appreciates the opportunity. He also stated that he hopes that together, we can make a difference.
Item 2. Approval of Amended Agenda
Supervisor Birdsong: “On the agenda under Unfinished Business, Page 7, Item #1, I would asked that this be stricken from the agenda because we have hashed it over long enough and I don’t see the need of going over it any further. That is Ordinance Amendment #2011-01. 

Chairman Parker advised that he is opposed to removing it from the agenda.

Supervisor Caple: “I think we need to do one of two things: either approve or reject it, because it has been sent to us for approval or rejection. So we need to do one or the other.”

Chairman Parker: “The Planning Commission, which I sit on to represent the Board recommended that be sent back to us for approval.”

Supervisor Birdsong:  “If it is the Board’s desire to let it stay on the agenda and bring it to a vote, I have no problem with that.”
Supervisor Birdsong: “Page 8, Item #3, that Conditional Use Permit, we have a moratorium in place for two years starting March 17, 2011. Until somebody can justify why we should rescind that moratorium, I don’t see the need of us voting on an item that is covered under a moratorium. Now if somebody wants to come to the Board and lay out ground work and to justify why we need to rescind the moratorium, they need to do that prior to bringing this application for a conditional use permit to the Board to vote. But right now, any vote we take on this would be out of line with the moratorium in place.”

The Chairman asked the County Attorney to address this issue.

County Attorney Thompson: “This matter was brought back before the Board and it is suggested that the Board consider an up or down vote; additional materials in the form of a letter and some pictures were given to the Board.  The other time, and again, the applicant is alleging that there may have been a possible denial of due process in this matter. He was afforded the opportunity to provide additional information, where the Planning Commission thoroughly reviewed it and that additional information is being presented to the Board. It would be suggested that the Board strongly consider a vote, one way or the other and depending on that vote, it could be anyway, but to address that issue that was earlier raised.”
Supervisor Birdsong: “Regardless of which way the Board may or may not vote on this issue, we would still have to vote to rescind the moratorium. And until there is a case laid out as to why we rescind and the Board rescinds that moratorium, I think it’s improper for us to take up our time going over an issue that per our moratorium, should not even take place.”
County Attorney Thompson asked that this matter be handled in Closed Session.

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby approves the amended agenda of the August 18, 2011 meeting, as presented.
Voting aye: Supervisors Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: Supervisor Birdsong 
Item 3. Approval of Regular Agenda

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR HARRELL, seconded by SUPERVISOR TYLER and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby approves of the regular agenda of the August 18, 2011 meeting.

Voting aye: Supervisors Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: Supervisor Birdsong 
Item 4. Medal of Valor Presentation to Jarratt Fire Department 

Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that we have a Medal of Valor Presentation for the Jarratt Volunteer Fire Department. 

On March 15, 2011, the Jarratt Volunteer Fire Department responded to a reported structure fire in their first run district.  Upon arriving on the scene, they found a single family dwelling on fire, venting to the outside. Department personnel immediately began fire operations by searching for victims, venting the structure and fire suppression. 

Upon completion of their size up of the scene and conducting fire operations, one of the firefighters opened a door in the rear of the structure and heard what subsequently proved to be a resident making a faint noise.  After confirmation and summoning additional help, several department members dragged the victim from the structure to safety and began performing medical care.

The Department then requested a medical helicopter to transport the victim, but due to the weather conditions, were denied.  Undaunted and with assistance from EMS, the two agencies working as a team, provided immediate and essential medical care to the victim and then assisted with transport to a local hospital.

The Medal of Valor was presented to members of the Jarratt Volunteer Fire Department by Chairman Parker and Eddie T. Vick, Public Safety Coordinator. Chairman Parker encouraged the members to continue to do the outstanding job.
The spokesperson for the Volunteer Fire Department thanked the Board of Supervisors for their support.
Item  5.   Approval of Consent Agenda

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR HARRELL, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby approves of consent agenda of the August 18, 2011 meeting, inclusive of the following (1) Minutes of the June 16, 2011 meeting; (2) Minutes of the June 30, 2011 meeting; (3) Approval of Warrants and Vouchers in the amount of $552,704.99, (4) Payroll Deduction checks in the amount of $142,574.54. 
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Item 6. Health Department – no report
Item 7. County Administrator’s Report

a. Waverly Rescue Squad Billing For Services: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised the Board that included in their packet is a copy of a memo from William B. Savedge, President of the Waverly Rescue Squad, informing the Board that the Waverly Rescue Squad has been approved for billing services. While the Squad will implement these fees on September 1st, it is worth noting that we (County and Waverly) will be working together with all Sussex County providers and our mutual aid partners (surrounding jurisdictions) to make these fee schedules as uniform as possible. Mr. Harris further stated that he would like to commend Mr. Savedge and the Waverly Rescue Squad for their efforts and convey to them that he looks forward to helping guide the County’s efforts.
b. Proposal for Fiber Installation: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised the Board that pursuant to the direction provided by the Board of Supervisors, the emergency fiber installation (Honeymac, Inc.) will begin on Saturday August 19th. All of the utility markings (except for an unknown “private” phone line and a water line) have been completed and he has spoken with Mr. Joey Patterson (contractor) to confirm his efforts. Mr. Harris advised the contractor to be aware of the water/phone line problem and bring any required equipment to complete this line as expeditiously as possible.
c. County Complex Telephone Lines: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that Verizon has completed about 95% of the repairs to our phone lines and almost the entire complex is back to normal. Mr. Harris stated that he met with Verizon personnel who have indicated much of our problems stem from an overheated computer located in the Courthouse HVAC room. As such, he has authorized our staff to install a rack (before we resort to constructing a small room within the HVAC room, so that we can provide an air conditioned environment for the phone computer without having to air condition the entire HVAC room).

d. Departmental Budget Overages: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that although not perfectly clear, it is his understanding, based on conversations with County personnel that the Board has approved the needed appropriations for any FY 2011 overages  Additionally, he stated that his is pleased to report to the Board that he has met with both County Department Heads and the Constitutional Offices to convey to them the necessary cooperation (and commitment) we will need to prevent future overages.

He stated that during these discussions, he made it clear that none of us can claim to be soothsayers, mystics or omniscient and therefore there will be times when our estimates and projections (as reflected in the annual budget) may not be exactly on target a year or more later – especially given the volatile nature of today’s economic conditions. This reality, however, does not prevent us from working together and more importantly in staying on top of our respective annual budgets to prevent these types of occurrences. 

Mr. Harris advised that he is committed to working collaboratively with each of our Constitutional Offices and Department Directors so that if there are future concerns regarding overages, we can keep the Board of Supervisors (and citizens) aware of the reasons and conditions that have facilitated the expenditures and more importantly to seek budget amendments and appropriations before any future overages occur … something Mr. Woodruff and he will work diligently to fine tune.

Mr. Harris acknowledged and thanked Mr. Vick for his summary report and Mr. Morrison for his efforts to resolve this matter, and also stated that he will be introducing a monthly reporting format to help keep the Board and Community apprised of where we are financially at any given time during the course of the fiscal year and with the guidance and assistance of Mr. Onnie L. Woodruff, Treasurer, will be doing a more comprehensive midyear budget review, so that if needed we can make budget adjustments in a more timely and appropriate manner. 

e. Communications Needs Analysis: Request For Proposal # 0816-2011: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that pursuant to the Board’s direction, included in the packet is a copy of the advertisement for a County wide Communications Needs Analysis. Once received, the responses will be evaluated and a recommendation will be made to the Board. In the meantime, Mr. Eddie T. Vick, Public Safety Coordinator, has been directed to complete an evaluation of the current conditions both in the County of Sussex and surrounding jurisdictions. 
f. Request For Surplus Vehicles: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that the Board previously approved vehicles for the Stony Creek and Waverly Rescue Squads and at this time we do not have a full inventory of available vehicles.

Additionally, although not part of the original decision, he suggested that in the future, all vehicles be first surplused and then a mechanic should evaluate each to determine if it is serviceable since we would not want to be making donations of vehicles that would be so costly to recondition, operate and maintain that it would cost more than it would be worth. Needless-to-say, the County can ill-afford to invest money in the upkeep and repair of vehicles that are not worth saving. (In short, it may be better to buy new or to auction them off, than to invest in inoperable vehicles).

Item 7. Treasurer’s Report

Onnie L. Woodruff, Treasurer, reviewed the Balance Sheets for the General Fund, General Fund and Reserve Capital Project Fund 4 Year Comparative Balance Sheet. (A copy of the Treasurer’s Report is retained in the august 18, 2011 Board packet).

Item 8. Commissioner of the Revenue – no report

Item 9. Sheriff’s Department – no report

Item 10: Superintendent of Schools

a. School Board Surplus Property:  Charles H. Harris, III, Division Superintendent of Schools, addressed the Board. He advised that the Sussex County School Board declared a list of vehicles as surplus and voted to return them to the County for sale.  They are identifies as follows:
Vehicles



Vehicle ID 



Mileage

1992 International Bus

1HVBAZRM4NH463505

162,845

1993 Chevrolet Station Wagon
1G1BL8377PW142711

302,100
1996 4 Door Sedan

2FALP71W0TX179754

309,100

b. 2010-2011 Budget Fund Balance:  Charles H. Harris, III, Division Super-intendent of Schools, addressed the Board. He advised that a fund balance from the 2010-2011 School budget in the amount of $274,000.00 was reported to the Sussex County Board of Supervisors at the July meeting.  The School Board is requesting to re-appropriate funds to the 2011-2012 Budget and funding be transferred to the School Division’s Capital Improvement Account for use toward any shortage of finds in the construction of the new Sussex Elementary School, emergency maintenance needs, and/or construction of the high school track and $50,000.00 be re-appropriated to the 2011-2012 Sussex County School budget for field trips, technology software and driver’s education.
Recommendation: Request that the balance from 201-2011 Sussex County School Budget in the amount of $224,000.00 be transferred to the School Division's Capital Improvement account to be used for the new Sussex Elementary School, emergency maintenance needs and/or high school track; and the amount of $50,000.00 be re-appropriated to the 2011-2012 Sussex County School Budget for field trips, technology software and driver's education.
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby accepts the following surplus property:

1992 International Bus

1HVBAZRM4NH463505

162,845

1993 Chevrolet Station Wagon
1G1BL8377PW142711

302,100

1996 4 Door Sedan

2FALP71W0TX179754

309,100

 and 

FURTHER RESOLVED that the County Administrator is hereby authorized to place it any auction as approved by the Board of Supervisors.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR TYLER, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors  hereby  approves and appropriates the balance from 2010-2011 Sussex County School Budget in the amount of $224,000.00, be transferred to the School Division's Capital Improvement account to be used for the new Sussex Elementary School, emergency maintenance needs and/or high school track; and the amount of $50,000.00 be re-appropriated to the 2011-2012 Sussex County School Budget for field trips, technology software and driver's education.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Item 11. Director of Social Services – no report

Item 12. County Attorney Report – no report

Item 13. Hearing of Citizens Comments
Comments were heard from the following:

· Bill Collins, Courthouse District – welcomed Mr. Harris; spoke in opposition of shooting sports being back on the agenda.
Item 14. Unfinished Business
a. Ordinance Amendment #2011-01 – Sussex County Shooting Range Ordinance

Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that included in the Board packet is a staff summary of this issue. He advised that he had asked the Director of Planning to compile a history of the proposed ordinance amendment.  On July 11, 2011, the Planning commission recommended approval of the revisions to Ordinance Amendment #2011-01 (Shooting Ranges) and forwarded the item back to the Board of Supervisors. 
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR PARKER to approve Ordinance Amendment #2011-01.
The Board offered comments regarding Ordinance Amendment #2011-01.
Andre M. Greene, Director of Planning provided background information.

Chairman Parker called for the vote. 
Voting aye: Supervisors Caple, Parker, Tyler 
Voting nay: Supervisors Birdsong, Fly, Harrell 
Motion failed due to a (3-3) tie vote.
b. Ordinance Amendment #2011-02 – Section 16-22, Subsection 21 of the Sussex County Zoning Ordinance

Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that included in the Board packet is information on a proposed ordinance to amend and re-ordain Section 16.22, Subsection (21) of the Zoning Ordinance by deleting sporting clays fields and pistol ranges and allowing instead, the location of shooting ranges in the A-1 General Agricultural district in accordance with a set of uniform development standards and safety provisions referred to as Article XXIII (Shooting Ranges).  The Planning Commission held a public hearing on March 17, 2011, to consider the proposed ordinance amendment and voted unanimously (5-0) to forward the item to the Board of Supervisors with a recommendation for approval.  

County Attorney Thompson advised that it is not necessary to consider Ordinance Amendment #2011-02 now.

c. Conditional Use Permit #2010-02 - to be discussed in Closed Session.
d. Proposed One-Time Salary Supplement Ordinance
Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised that included in the Board packet is information regarding a proposed one-time salary supplement. The proposed resolution calls for a one-time staff supplement in the amount of five hundred ($500.00) for eligible full time employees and two hundred fifty ($250.00) for eligible for part time employees. He further advised that while Counties in Virginia are allowed to provide such supplements/bonuses, they can only be done via an ordinance. 
Recommendation: To authorize and direct the County Administrator to properly advertise the proposed One-Time Salary Supplement (Bonus) Ordinance for the September public hearing.

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR FLY, seconded by SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby authorizes and directs the County Administrator properly advertise the proposed One-Time Supplement (Bonus) Ordinance for a public hearing to be held on Thursday, September 15, 2011 at 7:00 p.m.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Item 15, Standing Committee Reports 

a. Building and Grounds
Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, asked the Board to refer to Items b and c under his report. 
b. Supervisor Birdsong asked a question of the Building Official. He advised that there is a gentleman in the Town of Wakefield that wants to put a trailer on a lot. Apparently, the Town has the road he wants to put his trailer on named one thing and the County has it named something else. So he is being refused a permit to put his trailer on his lot. The Town calls the road Club Road, but the County calls it something different. He asked staff to look into that.

The County Administrator advised that he will look into the matter and provide an answer to Supervisor Birdsong.

c. Chairman Parker read the following correspondence from the Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division, addressed to Henry A. Thompson, Sr., County Attorney.

“Dear Mr. Thompson:

This refers to the 2011 redistricting plan for the board of supervisors and school board; the realignment of voting precincts, the renaming of the voting precincts and the practice of excluding prison population for the purposes of redistricting for Sussex County, Virginia, submitted to the Attorney General pursuant to Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act of 1965, 42 U.S.C. 1973c. We received your submissions on July 11, 2011; additional information was received through August 2, 2011.

The Attorney General does not interpose any objection to the specified changes. However, we note that Section 5 expressly provides that the failure of the Attorney General to object does not bar subsequent litigation to enjoin the enforcement of the changes.  In addition, as authorized by Section 5, we reserve the right to re-examine these submissions if additional information that would otherwise require an objection comes to our attention during the remainder of the sixty day review period. Procedures for the Administration of Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act of 1965, 28 C.F.R. 51.41 and 51.43.
We have reviewed the exclusion of the prison population for the purposes of redistricting as a recurrent practice pursuant to 28 C.F.R. 51.14. Thus the County need not resubmit future implementation of this same practice.

T. Christian Herren, Jr.

Chief, Voting Section”
d. Finance Committee Report - no report
e. Personnel Committee Report - no report

Chairman Parker asked about the status of the Director of Finance position application.
Supervisor Tyler advised that the Personnel Committee has not received the applications.

Mr. Harris advised that four or five applications have been received.

Chairman Parker requested that this process be moved along so that progress can be made. 

Supervisor Tyler stated that he will ask Administration to forward the applications to the Personnel Committee.

Supervisor Fly raised questions regarding the Deputy County Administrator's contract.
Chairman Parker referenced the June 16, 2011 minutes where it states that a similar contract (to that of the County Administrator) be drafted and provided to the Assistant County Administrator.

County Attorney Thompson suggested that the Board discuss this issue in Closed Session.

County Attorney Thompson advised that on June 16, 2011, the Board of Supervisors approved a resolution that upon the County Administrator accepting employment with signing the contract, that the then Assistant County Administrator would be elevated to 
to a salary of $80,000.000 and that he would receive similar benefits excepting salary. He also stated that he drafted that contract and sent it to each Board member during the month of June. He also stated that he sent three contracts during the month of June.  He stated that Mr. Morrison gave a counter proposal and Mr. Thompson stated that he gave the Board that contract as well.  Regarding the July 7th meeting, Mr. Thompson advised that his recollection, that meeting was cancelled because Mr. Tyler was unavailable and he made a request that another mutually agreeable date to all committee members be selected, but Mr. Morrison did not cancel that meeting.
Supervisor Birdsong advised that what brought on the meeting on the 7th that was canceled, was that the Board had the original contract written by Mr. Thompson which was given to each Board member as a proposed contract. Mr. Morrison came back with a counter contract, so the Board had two contracts. He further stated that the Board did not agree to one either one of the two. The purpose of that meeting on the 7th, per the discussion by the Board, was that the Personnel Committee would get together with Mr. Morrison and our attorney and come up with a contract to submit to the Board.  That meeting was canceled because Mr. Tyler couldn’t make that meeting. There was not another meeting scheduled. He also stated that the Board found out at their last meeting that the contract had been signed and executed and the Personnel Committee had not met to go over the two contracts with Mr. Morrison and Mr. Thompson to determine which parts of the two contracts Mr. Morrison and the Personnel Committee would be agreeable so the Personnel Committee could submit it to the Board. He stated that neither contract had been approved, nor reviewed by the Personnel Committee; neither one was discussed with Mr. Morrison and with our attorney, nor had there been a decision made on a contract for Mr. Morrison. 
Chairman Parker stated that he disagreed with that statement. He said the Board did make some decision.
Supervisor Birdsong stated that there are certain provisions in the contract that the Board agreed upon, but there is not a single document that the Board has voted on to approve in its entirety. So as of this point and time, Mr. Morrison has no contract.

Supervisor Fly stated that yet one ended up being signed and he is trying to figure out how it got signed.
Chairman Parker stated that he signed the contract, believing that he had the authority to do so, on behalf of the Board.
Supervisor Fly asked again how the contract got signed when the Board had not authorized it to be done.

County Attorney Thompson advised that when the County Administrator contract was signed, there is an attachment there approved as to form. Mr. Thompson also stated that the contract according to the Board’s consensus, he signed “approved as to form.” That rule was done with the County Administrator’s contract. He stated that he was alerted of that on the 15th or 18th, he put draft on it. Mr. Thompson read the June 16th resolution regarding the contract.
Supervisor Fly asked if the Board approved that contract.

Chairman Parker replied no, because the Board came back and did what they are doing now and then the Board rescinded it. 

Supervisor Birdsong stated that the Board came back and found out that there were two contracts. He further stated that the Chairman requested that the Personnel Committee meet to review both and bring a contract to the Board for approval. But that never happened.

Chairman Parker stated that prior to that, the Board rescinded what he had already done.

Supervisor Tyler stated that obviously the answer that has been provided to the question that has been asked is not satisfactory to the person asking the question. He suggested that the County Attorney and Chairman reduce a response in writing, that way the Board can move on.

Chairman Parker stated that it is beyond reason to sit here at two or three meetings and talked about an issue when we have tried to put it to bed. He further stated that if you (speaking to Supervisor Fly) want to bring charges, bring them. He advised Supervisor Fly that if he wants to get legal, then do so, but do not sit here and continue to waste the Board’s time talking about this issue.
Supervisor Fly stated that it is not a waste of time. He also stated that the citizens of Sussex County want to find out how a contract got signed by the Deputy County Administrator without it being approved by the Board. He asked Mr. Morrison if he knew that when he signed that contract, it had not been approved by the Board.
Chairman Parker again stated that if you (directing the statement to Supervisor Fly) want to bring charges, then go ahead and bring charges and that he wouldn’t answer the question either. 
At this point, the Chairman asked to move on.

Item 16. NEW BUSINESS

Housing Preservation Grant Resolution: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator,  advised the Board that included in their packet is a copy of a resolution to the USDA –Rural Development for funding to help both rehabilitate sub-standard housing in Sussex County and to improve available housing in the County and given the enormous need throughout the County. He stated that he believes that this application and (hopefully) resulting funding would greatly enhance the ability of the Sussex County Housing Program to address these concerns.
Recommendation: To approve the USDA–Rural Development Resolution for a Sussex County Housing Preservation Grant as submitted. 

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR TYLER and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby acknowledges that the United States Department of Agriculture/Rural Development is now accepting pre-applications for its 2011 Section 533 Housing Preservation Grant Program; and
WHEREAS, it is the policy of the United States Department of Agriculture/Rural Development to provide Housing Preservation Grants to eligible applicants to operate a program which finances repair and rehabilitation of single-family housing for low-income homeowners; and

WHEREAS, the County of Sussex supports the efforts to improve the living conditions of its’ residents; and
WHEREAS, the residents have expressed an interest in the County applying for a Housing Preservation Grant to help rehabilitate houses in their communities.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the County of Sussex does hereby endorse the submission of a Housing Preservation Grant pre-application from the County of Sussex Department of Housing Programs Office, in the amount of $150,000.00
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Resolution in Support of Restoration of State Funding For Aid to Localities:  Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator advised the Board that included in their packet is an article from Bedford County and a recommended resolution asking the Governor and General Assembly to eliminate the requirement that local governments within the Commonwealth to provide funding to the state for services that historically been approved and funded by the Commonwealth. 

He further stated that the Board is no doubt aware one of the ways the state has balanced its annual budget, has been to either reduce contributions to localities or to have the locality pay the state for “full funding” … neither of which is conducive to the economic stability of Sussex or other local governments throughout the Commonwealth. 

Recommendation: To approve the Resolution in Support of Restoration of State Funding For Aid to Localities: and authorize the County Administrator to provide a copy to the Governor’s Office, VACO and our local newspaper. 

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby acknowledges the Commonwealth of Virginia’s financial assistance for mandated, essential and necessary local programs and services, including public education, constitutional offices, public safety and health and human services, has been reduced by eight hundred million ($800,000,000.00) dollars from Fiscal Year 2009 to Fiscal Year 2012; and 

WHEREAS, cities and counties throughout the Commonwealth must, by law, continue to annually balance their budgets during a time in which future state assistance is unreliable, federal stimulus dollars are dwindling, and real estate assessments are declining; and 

WHEREAS, the Appropriation Act contains sixty million ($60,000,000.00) dollars in across-the-board cuts to cities and counties for both Fiscal Year 2011 and Fiscal Year 2012; and 

WHEREAS, localities are required to either elect to take reductions in specific state aid programs, or to remit to the State a check for amounts determined by the Department of Planning and Budget “Local Aid to the State;” and 

WHEREAS these reductions are applied to essential services, including law enforcement, jail administration, foster care and child protection services, election administration and social services; and 

WHEREAS, local governments, including the County of Sussex, do not have the authority to unilaterally discontinue providing such critically important services as election administration or to refuse to house and care for State prisoners in local and regional jails; and 

WHEREAS, the state budget cuts have not been accompanied by any reductions in state-imposed mandates, standards and service requirements, nor have they provided needed administrative flexibility for local agencies; and 

WHEREAS, these reductions shift State costs to local taxpayers and artificially increases the amount of state surplus revenue; and 

WHEREAS, the Commonwealth of Virginia should maintain all financial commitments to cities and counties and not shift its share of the costs for mandates and responsibilities to local governments; and

WHEREAS, cities and counties will have provided the State with an estimated two hundred and twenty million ($220,000,000.00) dollars by the close of Fiscal Year 2012 for this “Local Aid to the State” program; and 

WHEREAS, State revenues have begun to recover and the Commonwealth is expecting to have a revenue surplus for the second year in a row; and 

WHEREAS, revenue collections for the County of Sussex continue to reflect the struggling housing market; and 
WHEREAS, the County of Sussex suffered a reduction in State aid to the County in the amount of one hundred eighteen thousand, two hundred and thirty-six ($118.236.00) dollars in Fiscal Year 2011 and will have State Aid reduced by another one hundred nineteen thousand, one hundred and seventy-eight ($119,178.00)) dollars in fiscal Year 2012.
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Supervisors of Sussex County hereby respectfully requests The Honorable Governor Bob McDonnell to submit a budget amendment to the 2012 session of the General Assembly to reverse the sixty million ($60,000,000.00) dollar a year reduction for Fiscal Year 2012, and to eliminate the aid to localities reduction in the Fiscal Year 2013 and Fiscal Year 2014 budgets; and.

                                                                                                                                                                BE IT RESOLVED, that the members of the General Assembly support a budget amendment to the 2012 session of the General Assembly to reverse the sixty million ($60,000,000.00) dollars a year reduction for Fiscal Year 2012, and to eliminate the aid to localities reduction in the Fiscal Year 2013 and Fiscal Year 2014 State Budgets.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

District 19 Community Services Board Fiscal Year 2012 Performance Contract: Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised the Board that included in their packet, is a letter from Joseph E. Hubbard, Executive Director of District 19 Community Services Board, requesting the Board of Supervisors’ consideration for approval of the Performance Contract between District 19 and the Department of Mental Health, Mental Retardation and Substance Abuse Services (DMHMRSAS) for Fiscal Year 2011.   This is an annual request.  Mr. Hubbard provided a complete contract and it is available at the County Administrator’s Office for your review. If, however, you would rather have a complete copy please contact Ms. Davis and a copy will be provided prior to the Board meeting.  
Recommendation:  To approve the Fiscal Year 2012 Performance Contract between the District 19 Community Services Board and the Department of Mental Health, Mental Retardation and Substance Abuse Services.

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby approves of the District 19 Community Services Board Performance Contract for State Fiscal Year 2012.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Nationwide Retirement Solutions (NRS): Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, advised the Board that Nationwide Retirement Solutions offers, at no cost to the County a program to manage individual Nationwide Retirement Solutions Retirement Accounts. While there is a cost to the employee (starting at 1% of the Account Balance annually) County participants may prefer to use professional assistance in managing their respective accounts. However, to utilize this employee paid option it requires the County to enter into a “Plan Sponsor Agreement.” 

Nationwide Retirement Solutions also offers, again, at no cost access to additional products once the Local Government has entered into an “Additional Products and Services Plan Sponsor Authorization Agreement. 
Recommendation:  To approve the Nationwide Retirement Solutions “Plan Sponsor Agreement” and the “Additional Products and Services Plan Sponsor Authorization Agreement” and authorize the County Administrator to complete all necessary items for the benefit of the employees of Sussex County.
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR TYLER, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby approves of the Nationwide Retirement Solutions “Plan Sponsor Agreement” and the “Additional Products and Services Plan Sponsor Authorization Agreement” and authorize the County Administrator to complete all necessary items for the benefit of the employees of Sussex County.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: Supervisor Fly

Board Members Comments/Reports

Blackwater District
Supervisor Harrell noted that on the County Administrator’s report regarding Waverly Rescue Squad’s billing for services, effective September 1st, he asked if Stony Creek Rescue Squad applied for billing for services and if Waverly is going to wait for Stony Creek. He also stated that Waverly has been working on this project for two years. 

Supervisor Fly commented that if the Board looks at its budget, there will be little money coming from the collection of fees. Therefore, he believes that Waverly should not wait for Stony Creek.

Courthouse District

Supervisor Birdsong said he has no report other than the road name problem that he mentioned earlier in the meeting. 
Henry District 
No comments/report from Supervisor Tyler.
Stony Creek District
No comments/report from Supervisor Caple.
Wakefield District
No comments/report from vice Chairman Fly.

Waverly District
No comments/report from Chairman Parker.

Reports from Departments/Staff/Commissions, etc

Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator advised the Board that he is trying to put together a series of reports from each department, so that there will be a written document provided to the Board at each meeting.
Item   Closed Session

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby enters Closed Meeting to discuss matters exempt from the open meeting requirements of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act. The purpose of the Closed Meeting is to discuss the subject matters identified as Personnel Matters, Legal Matters, Prospective Business, applicable Code Sections 2.2-3711(A)(1), 2.2-3711(7), 2.2-3711(5), respectively, code of Virginia, 1950, as amended.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Return To Open Meeting
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR HARRELL, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby returns to open meeting; and

WHEREAS, the County of Sussex Board of Supervisors has convened in a closed meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote in accordance with the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and

WHEREAS, 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, requires a certification by the County of Sussex Board of Supervisors that such closed meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia Law.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the County of Sussex Board of Supervisors hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge, (1) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act were heard, discussed or considered in the closed meeting to which this certification applies, and (2) only such public business matters, as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened, were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting to which this certification applies.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Motions From Closed Meeting

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR TYLER, seconded by SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby rescinds the two year moratorium regarding all kennels, previously adopted March 17, 21011; and

FURTHER RESOLVED that the rescission is effective August 19, 2011.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR TYLER, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby grants Conditional Use Permit #2010-02, Walter Tuma, applicant, subject to the condition that it shall be granted for a period of one year; and

FURTHER RESOLVED that there shall be periodic evaluations and Board shall review the permit no later than August 19, 2012, then make it permanent, if deemed appropriate.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

County Attorney Thompson advised that the Board has already authorized the conveying of the school property, but he asks the Board to indicate its continuing authorization for Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, can execute the deed conveying this property to the school. (This item was not discussed in Closed Session).
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR TYLER, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby authorizes Thomas E. Harris, County Administrator, to execute the deed conveying the remaining 77+ acres to the School Board for the Elementary School Construction Project.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

Adjournment
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR HARRELL, seconded by SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG and carried: RESOLVED that the August 18, 2011 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby adjourned; and

FURTHER RESOLVED that the Personnel Committee is hereby authorized to meet on Thursday, September 1, 2011 at 4:30 p.m. in the Law Library, Sussex Judicial Center.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

